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When acute leukaemia took her 
life abruptly in July 2015, Helena 
Forsås-Scott, retired Professor of 
Swedish and Gender Studies at 
University College London, had just 
turned seventy. She was a deeply 
committed academic, a devotee of 
Swedish literature and a very dear 
friend. 

Helena was born in Gothenburg, 
Sweden, and spent her first twenty 
years there. After completing a 
university degree in literature 
studies, she was appointed Swedish 
lecturer at Aberdeen University. 
Although the position was only 
temporary, Helena never lived in 
Sweden again. She completed her 
PhD at Aberdeen in 1978, where 
she lived and worked for many 
years. Her link to Sweden remained 
strong, however, and she wrote 
widely in Swedish and attended 
many conferences and events in 
Sweden, often hand in hand with 
visits to her parents and sister and 
her friends/colleagues in Småland, 
as well as spending many, many days at the women’s history archives of 
the Gothenburg University library. Her contribution to the promotion of 
Swedish literature in the United Kingdom cannot be overestimated. Her 
application of modern research techniques to the work of Swedish women 
writers of the nineteenth and twentieth centuries was groundbreaking; she 
was acknowledged in her native country as a leading expert on the work 
of Elin Wägner and Selma Lagerlöf and she also wrote widely on other 
authors including Sara Lidman and Kerstin Ekman. She co-edited Swedish 
Book Review’s Ekman supplement in 1995.

Helena married Bill (William) Scott in 1970, and in 1979 they became the 
parents of Allan.  Helena ensured Allan a strong Scandinavian connection; 
he was able to communicate with his maternal grandparents in Swedish, 
and enjoyed Swedish holiday celebrations and special Swedish dishes. It 
is no exaggeration to say that his mother Helena was a living cultural 
bridge between Sweden and Britain, and not only academically; she could, 
for example, be found taking Scottish oatcakes as presents to Swedish 
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Picture taken at 
the lakeside in the 
grounds of Sankt 
Sigfrids folkhögskola 
near Växjö, at the 
annual Elin Wägner 
Society autumn 
seminar.



Swedish Book Review4

In Memoriam

colleagues and baking traditional pepparkakor for her neighbours’ children 
and for Norvik Press meetings.

We both had the privilege of knowing, working with and being friends 
with Helena for nearly forty years. Although geographically far apart, the 
three of us collaborated on many projects, read each other’s drafts and 
shared each other’s enthusiasms, as far back as the very early days of SBR 
and its forerunner Swedish Books.  And now we miss her deeply. It is rare to 
find someone who is both so kind and so driven, full of energy and passion, 
and committed to pursuing her chosen course. 

In 1994, Helena joined the Department of Scandinavian Studies at 
University College London and taught there until her retirement in 2010 
as Professor of Swedish and Gender Studies. Never a lover of metropolitan 
life, she then moved back north to Edinburgh, specifically to Portobello, 
living in a wonderful location just a few yards from the beach and the Firth 
of Forth. In her life there she enjoyed not only the coastal landscape and 
Edinburgh’s cultural scene but also a new, informal role as a mentor and 
elder statesman in the Department of Scandinavian Studies at the university.  

Helena was an active member of various literary organisations in both the 
UK and Sweden, including the Elin Wägner Society and the Selma Lagerlöf 
Society. In 2011 she hosted an international conference in London on the 
work of Selma Lagerlöf, and she also made a very significant contribution to 
Lagerlöf scholarship as general editor of a series of new English translations 
of Lagerlöf ’s novels for Norvik Press, where she became a director in 
2009. She was extremely aware of the crucial importance of good new 
translations of Swedish classics and campaigned vigorously for improved 
sources of funding for these. She left us too early, and the continuing series 
will be the poorer without her immense store of knowledge. 

One of Helena’s last large projects was the co-editing, over the course 
of many years, of the extensive Encyclopaedia of Contemporary Nordic Culture 
to be published by Hurst. In recent years, Helena’s own research had 
focused on the work of Kerstin Ekman, from an eco-feminist perspective, 

Picture taken at the 
panel discussion 
Writing for Children: 
A Nordic Perspective, 
which took place at 
UCL on 23 February 
2015. Photo credit: 
Nichola Smalley and 
Jesper Hansen.
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and she had hoped to publish the material as a book. She also took the 
initiative in proposing publication, as a separate volume, of Ekman’s long 
autobiographical poem Childhood (translated by Rochelle Wright), which 
first appeared in the Ekman supplement referred to above. This title is now 
available (Norvik Press, 2015) and has been dedicated to Helena’s memory.

			   Sarah Death and Linda Schenck


